

Food, Agriculture and Natural Resources Policy Analysis Network (FANRPAN)

Discussion Paper

Towards a Regional Approach to Biotechnology Policy in Southern Africa

Phase I: Situation Analysis and Stakeholder Views – Malawi

By:

Charles Mataya Bunda College of Agriculture University of Malawi – Lilongwe

Acknowledgements

The work reported in this publication was made possible through support provided by the Regional Center for Southern Africa, U.S. Agency for International Development, under the terms of its Agreement with the International Food Policy Research Institute (IFPRI). The opinions expressed in this publication are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of the U.S. Agency for International Development, IFPRI or FANRPAN.





Table of Contents

AB	STRA	ЭТТ	. vii				
LIST OF ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS							
1.	. BACKGROUND1						
2.	OBJECTIVES						
3.	METHODOLOGY						
4.	SITUATION ANALYSIS						
	4.1	Status of GMOs and Biotechnology Policy development	2				
	4.2	The National Science and Technology Policy	3				
		4.2.1 Folicy strategies	3				
		4.2.3 Coordination of science and technology issues	4				
		4.2.4 The Genetic Resources and Biotechnology Committee	4				
		4.2.5 GRBC membership	5				
	13	4.2.6 The National Health Sciences Research Committee	5 6				
	4.4	Bio-safety regulations and legislation	6				
	4.5	Food security	6				
5.	VIEW	S OF STAKEHOLDERS	7				
•	5.1	Government officials	7				
	5.2	Biosafety legislators and regulators	8				
	5.3	Agricultural research and development institutions					
	5.4 5.5	ACademic experts					
	5.6	Food aid organisations	.10				
	5.7	Farmer organisations	.11				
	5.8	Input suppliers	.12				
	5.9	Consumer organisations					
	5.10	Pro biotechnology groups	.12				
	5.11	5.11.1 The Malawi Biosafety Act	.13				
		5.11.2 Coordination among various stakeholders in the agriculture sector	.13				
		5.11.3 Consensus building	.14				
		5.11.4 Perceived risks from GMO	.14				
		donors	.15				
6.	BIBL	OGRAPHY	.17				
AP	PEND	X 1	.19				
	Term	of Reference	.19				
		1. Trade	.19				
		2. Bio-safety regulation and legislation	.19				
. –	5. FUUU Security						
AP	APPENDIX 2						
	INCL	26 TH MAY 2005, LILONGWE HOTEL	.21				
	Regis	tration Form	.21				

APPENDIX 3	23
Participants in the Workshop on Modern Biotechnology Policy, Workshop Report, Malawi Institute of Management, Jointly organised by National Research	
Council of Malawi and Centre for Environmental Policy and Advocacy, 17 th	
July 2003	23
APPENDIX 4	25
Participants in the National Workshop on the Assessment of the Requirements for Establishing a Biosafety/Biotechnology Regulatory System in Malawi , 9-10	
June, 2004, Mim [??]	25

ABSTRACT

This work is part of a bigger project which aims to document a balanced review of the technical information needed to guide SADC countries' biotechnology policy choices.

The general perception of GM crops among the respondents interviewed in Malawi is that genetic transformation has potential to improve food security, but they fear the risks to the safety of humans, animals and the environment. This situation is orchestrated by lack of public awareness due to insufficient information on the long-term effects of introducing GM crops into the country. The government position is that developments in scientific and technological fields elsewhere will affect Malawi and that the country cannot afford to remain behind in the GM revolution. However, there is a need to build capacity to manage and regulate the use of biotechnology in the country. Against this background, a comprehensive Biotechnology Policy is being prepared, which will include all aspects of biotechnology, GMO and bio-safety, social and ethical issues and all other concerns in environment, human health, ecology, plants and animals, industry, trade, food and nutrition, as well as cross-cutting issues.

LIST OF ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS

Agriculture and Natural Resources Management Consortium
Agricultural Research and Extension Trust
Agricultural Sciences Committee
Building and Construction Research Committee
Biotechnology-Ecology Research and Outreach Consortium
Malawian Consumer Association
Convention on Biological DiversityConvention on Biological Diversity
Civil Society Agriculture Network
Committee on Scientific and Industrial Research and Development
European UnionError! Reference source not found.
Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations
Farmers Union of Malawi
Error! Reference source not found./genetic modification
Error! Reference source not found./genetically-modified-organism
Genetic Resources and Biotechnology Committee
Hazard Analysis Critical Control Point
Malawi International Crops Research Institute for the Semi-Arid Tropics
International Electrotechnical Commission
International Fertiliser Development Corporation IFDC/AIMs Project
International Policy Research Institute
Intellectual Property Rights
the International Seed Testing Association
Living Modified Organism
Legal and Patenting Policies Committee
Malawi Bio-safety Act, 2002
Malawi Bureau of Standards
Malawi Economic Justice Network
Industrial Research and Technology Development Centre
metric tonnes
National Documentation and Information Coordinating Committee
National Smallholder Farmers Association
National Herbarium and Botanic Gardens
National Health Sciences Research Committee
National Research Council of Malawi

OPC	Office of the President and Cabinet				
OPVs	open-pollinated varieties				
PELUM	Participatory, Ecological, Land Use Management network				
R&D	Research and Development				
RMO	Resource Mobilisation Office				
RPC	Research Programmes Committee				
SACUA	Southern Africa Confederation of Agricultural Unions				
SADC	Southern Africa Development Community (Angola, Botswana, Democratic Republic of Congo, Lesotho, Malawi, Mauritius, Mozambique, Namibia, Seychelles, South Africa, Swaziland, Tanzania, Zambia, Zimbabwe)				
SCC	Science Competitions Committee				
SPS	sanitary and phytosanitary				
S&T	science and technology				
STAM	Seed Trade Association of Malawi				
UN	United Nations				
USAID	United States Agency for International Development				
WFP	World Food ProgrammeWorld Food Programme				
WTO	World Trade Organisation				

1. BACKGROUND

Fear of the unknown harmful effects on human, animal health and the environment of genetically modified (**Error! Reference source not found.**) food aid (maize) during the 2001/02 food shortage prompted the government to pass the Malawi Bio-safety Act (MBA) in 2002. The fear was heightened by a **Error! Reference source not found.**-wide rejection of consuming GM maize during a summit held in Maputo prior to taking delivery of the first USA GM maize consignment. The position on genetically modified organisms (GMOs) of the European Union (**Error! Reference source not found.**), one of Malawi's major donors in agriculture and food security, further consolidated the country's resolve to pass the MBA. The MBA provides for safe management of biotechnological activities. In specific terms, the Act can be applied to:

- regulation of genetic modification of organisms (plants and animals);
- importation, development, production, testing, use and application of GMOs;
- the use of gene therapy in animals, including humans.

The MBA provides for:

- 1. establishing a Bio-safety Fund [Part III] that will be used to support implementation biosafety activities in the country;
- 2. issuing biosafety licenses s and permits to stakeholders or applicants in various sectors of national development [Part IV]. This is intended to safeguard best management practices in the biotechnological system;
- 3. handling, transport, packaging and identification of GMOs and products thereof to avoid adverse effects on the environment [Part V];
- 4. promoting sales of genetically modified organisms [Part VI];
- 5. inspections of GMOs and products containing GMOs [Part IV];
- 6. miscellaneous provisions for secrecy, offences and penalties for offences and establishment of biosafety regulations [Part IX];

Consistent with the MBA, draft generic biosafety guidelines have been developed to guide the implementation of biosafety activities. However, sector-specific biosafety guidelines and regulations should be developed to address sector-specific biosafety requirements.

GMOs continued to be debated after the MBA was passed. On 17 July 2003, a majority of stakeholders observed that the Bio-safety Act (2002) had some implementation difficulties since it was hurriedly done because of the food crisis, and concluded that the country needed a sound policy and legislative framework for the management of GMOs and modern technology in general. For example, one of the participants observed that the name 'Biosafety Act' does not reflect the contents of the said act and further argued that the act should be renamed the GMO Act, as in other countries, to appropriately reflect its contents.

Subsequent consultative fora (12 November 2003, and 9⁻¹⁰ June 2004) further consolidated the resolution reached during the forum on 17 July, that the country should develop a comprehensive Biotechnology Policy that would include all aspects of biotechnology, GMO and bio-safety, social and ethical issues and all other concerns in ecology, environment, food and nutrition, human health, industry, plants and animals, and trade, as well as crosscutting issues. This recommendation was based on the premise that biotechnology encompasses more than biosafety and that the approach would avoid developing several pieces of legislation to address the same issue. Currently, the processing of the biotechnology policy is in its advanced stages. The final draft document is expected to be delivered for review by October 2005.

However, controversies surrounding GMOs emanate from lack of awareness and information about the positive and negative effects of consuming or introducing such products into the country. Although the process of developing the biotechnology policy has been open and transparent, debate on the effects of GMO technology may have been inadequate due to lack of background information and may have ignored and undermined the concerns of some stakeholders. Parallel investigation by the Food, Agriculture and National Resources Policy Analysis Network **Error! Reference source not found.** aims to enrich the process of consultation by providing additional information to certain groups of stakeholders in the country.

2. OBJECTIVES

The aim of this research activity is to collect data and information on a range of aspects pertaining to agriculture, biotechnology, genetically modified crops, trade, food security and bio-safety regulation and legislation with a view to contributing to the process of biotechnology development in Malawi. Results of this exercise will also contribute to a regional stakeholders' forum aimed at sharing information and experience on biotechnology policy development.

3. METHODOLOGY

The situation and stakeholders' analysis was based on primary data using a simple openended questionnaire and secondary sources of data. Primary information gathered details of individuals', institutions' and organisations' opinions and the positions of the stakeholders. Secondary data collected include a review of relevant literature and statistical publications on issues such as biotechnology, trade and food security in the country.

4. SITUATION ANALYSIS

4.1 Status of GMOs and Biotechnology Policy development

Currently, biotechnology is not being applied in any agricultural production system in Malawi, although the national policy recognises the potential of biotechnology to increase food security and alleviate poverty.

In a study by Manda (2002) on modern biotechnology and maize production, the majority of research scientists interviewed expressed support for the introduction of biotechnology, which is currently constrained by lack of trained manpower, finances and equipment. Manda observes that some three years ago (1999), an attempt was made to apply biotechnology to pest control at Chitedze Agricultural Research Station, but the lack of trained manpower and institutional support derailed the initiative. Some of the respondents felt that biotechnology is just too sophisticated for Malawi and that the government could not afford the equipment required for an effective programme to be launched. Others stated that biotechnology is not appropriate for Malawi due to problems of safety, apparently basing their opinion on information acquired through attendance at many workshops on the dangers of biotechnology (bio-safety workshops), emphasizing the need for awareness creation.

In spite of fears and reservations about the introduction of GM technology in Malawi, the general consensus among scientists and policy makers interviewed by Manda was that the country could not afford to remain behind the GM revolution. They contended that the fears originated from people from the rich countries of the north, who did not have food security problems. The respondents further argued that, in its life and death situation, Malawi could not afford to choose between GM and non-GM maize, whereas the European countries could afford to resist GM products because they had plenty of alternatives. They were able to

produce a large surplus with conventional technologies, unlike Malawi, where conventional methods of maize production have failed smallholder farmers.

The position taken by the scientific community raised enough enthusiasm amongst some researchers to initiate the process of capacity building in GM technology. Three scientists were attached to Don Danford Centre in the USA, one for three months and two for one week, during which they were exposed to the basics of GM technology and tissue culture. The training provided grounds for an application to the Regulatory Authority through the Department of Research and Technical Services in December 2004 for transgenic trials of cassava and the Cassava Mosaic Virus. The application went no further than the Ministry of Agriculture due to fears that Malawi was not ready for such an exercise. This underscores the importance of establishing a biotechnology policy to provide guiding principles and a strategic framework for addressing biotechnology issues in general and transgenic technology issues in particular.

4.2 The National Science and Technology Policy

Malawi developed a National Science and Technology Policy, endorsed by Cabinet in August 2002. The policy sets out objectives and strategies for building science and technology capacity in this country. Its overall goal is to attain sustainable socioeconomic development through the development and application of science and technology in order to improve the standard and quality of life of all Malawians. The general policy objectives are:

- to establish and strengthen national capacity to research, evaluate, select, acquire, adapt, develop, generate, apply, and disseminate technologies;
- to develop and raise the national productive capacity and improve competitiveness through the efficient application of technologies;
- to promote and develop traditional, endogenous, new and innovative technologies; and
- to create knowledge and awareness of science and technology, thereby improving and developing the scientific and technological culture of Malawians.

4.2.1 Policy strategies

- The Policy recognizes the pervasive and converging nature of all the emerging technologies, such as Information and communication technologies and biotechnology. It spells out strategies for developing biotechnology in Malawi as follows:
- 1. establishing and strengthening centres of excellence in specific areas of biotechnology;
- 2. increasing awareness of biotechnology and its potential impact on socioeconomic development through demonstration and training centres;
- 3. intensifying the development of human resource capability in biotechnology;
- 4. establishing a national programme of action to promote the adoption of biotechnology;
- 5. establishing capacity to monitor and evaluate biosafety issues in the economy; and
- 6. establishing programmes for international cooperation in biotechnology.

4.2.2 The Science and Technology Bill (2002)

The Science and Technology Bill is the main legal instrument for facilitating implementation of the National Science and Technology Policy. Its main thrust is to establish the National Commission for Science and Technology and a Fund for the Advancement of Science and Technology in Malawi. The National Commission will be a governmental organization vested with overall responsibility for promoting the development and application of science and technology in this country. The Fund will be the main means by which the Commission will support science and technology programmes.

In relation to biotechnology, Clause 37 of the Science and Technology Bill (2002) makes it a requirement for anybody who wants to engage in biotechnology to seek consent from the Commission. It reads: *Notwithstanding the provisions of the Biosafety Act [No. 13 of 2002] and any other Act, no person shall engage in any matter related to biotechnology without prior consent of the Commission.*

4.2.3 Coordination of science and technology issues

The National Research Council of Malawi (NRCM) coordinates science and technology issues through subject specialist technical standing committees, of which the Council has nine:

- Committee on Scientific and Industrial Research and Development (CSIRD)
- Genetic Resources and Biotechnology Committee (GRBC)
- Legal and Patenting Policies Committee (LPPC)
- Agricultural Sciences Committee (ASC)
- Research Programmes Committee (RPC)
- Building and Construction Research Committee (BCRC)
- National Health Sciences Research Committee (NHSRC)
- National Documentation and Information Coordinating Committee (NADICC)
- Science Competitions Committee (SCC)

Because the GRBC and NHSRC have a very direct bearing on biotechnology, they have been briefly highlighted below.

4.2.4 The Genetic Resources and Biotechnology Committee

The GRBC, among other things, promotes and encourage endogenous development of biotechnology in areas where Malawi has a comparative advantage, and also fosters the dissemination of information on trends in biotechnology.

A. GRBC Terms of Reference

- To institute measures harmonious with relevant guidelines available in the country to ensure that collection of Malawi's genetic materials does not lead to loss of biological diversity and/or government revenue;
- To ensure that the importation of genetic resources (including genetically modified living organisms) and germplasm does not adversely affect the conservation and sustainable use of biological diversity;
- To ensure that genetic resources and germplasm are exchanged in such a way that Malawi benefits economically from whatever is exported;
- To encourage the establishment of gene banks and genetic data banks (*in-situ* and *ex-situ*) and the formation of strong links with the banks, including the SADC gene bank;
- To advise the government on which of the country's genetic materials should be protected against detrimental use by researchers, collectors and traders;
- To foster the dissemination of information on trends in biotechnology;
- To keep abreast of the national, regional and global trends in intellectual property rights and trade;

- To ensure that expatriate researchers work closely with competent Malawian researchers;
- To encourage and promote endogenous development of biotechnology in areas where Malawi has comparative advantage.

4.2.5 GRBC membership

The National Research Council is only a Secretariat to this broad-based Committee, in which the following institutions are represented:

- Bunda College of Agriculture (Chair)
- Biology Department, Chancellor College
- Biotechnology-Ecology Research and Outreach Consortium (BioEROC)
- Centre for Environmental Policy and Advocacy
- Department of Agricultural Research Services
- Department of Animal Health and Industry
- Department of Parks and Wildlife
- Environmental Affairs Department
- Fisheries Department
- Forestry Research Institute of Malawi
- Immigration Department
- Malawi Bureau of Standards
- Malawi Industrial Research and Technology Development Centre
- Malawi Plant and Genetic Resources Centre, Chitedze Research Station
- Malawi Police Service
- Malawi Revenue Authority
- Monsanto Malawi Limited
- Museums of Malawi
- National Herbarium and Botanical Gardens of Malawi

4.2.6 The National Health Sciences Research Committee

The Malawi Mission to the United Nations requested Malawi to provide its position on human cloning. The Ministry of Foreign Affairs and International Cooperation, being cognizant that it was a science and technology issue, asked the NRCM for advice and the NRCM referred the issue to the NHSRC. The position of the committee was as follows:

- Human reproductive cloning should not be allowed;
- Germ-line cloning for human enhancement should not be allowed;
- Malawi recognizes the potential benefit in therapeutic cloning. However, research and therapeutic activities should be carefully controlled. To this effect the following were recommended:
 - Human embryos should not be created for research/therapeutic purposes; and

- Donation of human eggs for commercial purposes should not be allowed, but compassionate donation of human eggs to a known recipient should be considered case by case;
- Although human cloning technology has not yet been introduced into Malawi, the Malawi Government should request the United Nations to assist it in developing capacity for monitoring human cloning activities; and
- In the absence of internationally recognized policy and legal frameworks on human cloning activities, the Malawi Government should request the United Nations to facilitate their development.

4.3 Trade

Three main crops dominate agricultural exports in Malawi, namely, tobacco, sugar and tea, which represent 59%, 11% and 10% respectively of the country's total export earnings. Other important export commodities with inherent potential for expansion include beans, cassava, chillies, coffee, cotton, cut flowers, groundnuts, paprika, pigeon peas, rice, soybeans and sunflowers. Malawi's major trading partners include the EU, Egypt, Japan, Kenya, South Africa and a few Asian countries. However, the European Union is the major destination for most of the country's exports, especially macadamia nuts, sugar, tea, textiles and tobacco.

Malawi imports butter, eggs, maize, meat, milk and wheat. Most of the maize is imported from USA and South Africa, and some from neighbouring Mozambique Tanzania and Zambia. The main international and regional barriers to market access include standards requirements such as ISO 9000, ISO 17025, and HACCP¹ requirements, packaging, sanitary and phytosanitary (SPS) regulations and environmental requirements. Malawi is in process of putting export strategies in place in an effort to address these barriers.

Members of Parliament vehemently oppose the introduction of GM crops, especially tobacco, because of its economic significance in generating export revenue and employment, and the strict position the EU has taken on GM products. On the other hand, research scientists consider cotton and cassava to be potential candidates for GM technology testing.

4.4 Bio-safety regulations and legislation

The country became a signatory to the Convention on Biological Diversity (CBDCBD), on 10 June 1992 and ratified it two years later on 2 February 1994. In the same spirit, Malawi signed the CBD's Cartagena Protocol on Biosafety in May 2000, but the Protocol is yet to be ratified.

4.5 Food security

Maize is a major food crop in Malawi. Ninety percent of rural households produce the crop, usually on less than one hectare. The crop accounts for about 80% of the land cultivated by smallholders and is a staple food for over 70% of the population. There has been a decline in average *per capita* maize production (from 204 kg in 1970 to 161 kg in 1990) and stagnation in total production (average of 1.5 million metric tonnes [MT] per annum). Production is far surpassed by the total maize requirements, estimated at 1.8 to 2.2 million MT. This has forced government to import maize or seek food aid to meet the shortfall. The cost of importing maize ranges between US\$250 and US\$300 per MT.

¹ Hazard Analysis Critical Control Point: the systematic identification and management of risks associated with the manufacture, distribution and use of food ingredients

The low maize production is due to a number of constraints, which include declining soil fertility, low technology adoption, pests and diseases, drought and floods. Low maize production contributes to high rates of malnutrition in the country. It is estimated that over 30% of the population is malnourished and that about 60% of the rural population are unable to meet their nutritional needs.

Reducing the cost of fertilizer and/or free distribution of inputs has been one of the country's strategies to address the problem of food shortage. For example during this year (2005), the government will subsidize fertilizer for maize and smallholder burley production by 50%. In addition, the government has intensified irrigation programmes by supplying treadle pumps to all political constituencies to enhance production of maize as a staple food. The government is also campaigning for production of drought-resistant crops such as cassava and potatoes, and is encouraging the general public to include roots and tuber crops in their diet.

The 2001/2 food shortage of approximately 250,000 MT forced Malawi to accept GM food aid in form of maize from the US Government for the first time. Although needy families consumed the GM maize, the various stakeholders were uncertain of the effects of this commodity on human and animal health, as well as on the environment. The views of the Malawian Consumer Association (CAMA) are that, even during this year's (2005) food crisis, the country should not import GM maize or accept it in the form of food aid. However, research scientists appear to be divided, some arguing that that CAMA's fears are unfounded and others observing that, in the absence of adequate information, it is difficult to take sides on the issue.

5. VIEWS OF STAKEHOLDERS

5.1 Government officials

Government officials consulted represented the four key sectors: Department of Environmental Affairs (Agriculture, Natural Resources); Health; Commerce and Private Sector Development; and Industry, Science and Technology. Most government officers are aware of GMOs but are have inadequate information on the effect of such products on humans, animals and the environment. In the absence of authoritative data and information on the risks and benefits associated with genetically modified organisms, government officials have mixed reactions to introducing this type of technology into the country; some are positive and others are negative. However, there is a general understanding that Malawi would lose a competitive edge, especially in agriculture, if it does not build capacity in genetically modified technology.

The government's position on GMOs is well summarised in a statement made by the former Deputy Secretary to the President and Cabinet, Mr M. B. Kamphambe Nkhoma, during the consultative meeting on modern biotechnology held on 17 July 2003. He said that it is a known fact that whatever developments occur in the scientific and technological fields elsewhere will affect Malawi in one way or the other, and he wondered how long the country was going to be a passive recipient of technologies, which it did not even understand very well. Further support of the introduction of biotechnology into the country can be found in 2003/04 Budget Statement by the Minister of Finance, in which he emphasized the need to refocus the country's development paradigm from a consumption-based economy to a production-based one. He further stated that science and technology are critical elements in the attainment of this economic goal, and that biotechnological developments offer such opportunities.

Perceived benefits of GMOs include improvement in food production and an increase in farmers' incomes. However, government is aware that the public is apprehensive of GMOs because of lack of information and increasing misconception.

One of the major concerns among government officers relates to trade, especially with EU countries where GMO products are heavily regulated. Although the EU has a GMO labelling tolerance limit of 0.09%, Malawi's lack of capacity to regulate and monitor this limit is puts the country in a precarious position. Other issues of concern with regard to GM technology include:

- limited human, technical and financial capacity to handle/manage GMOs;
- safety issues pertaining to GM products as regards to food, health and environment;
- viability of GM seeds;
- lack of public awareness regarding the risk of genetic modification to humans, animals and the environment;
- crosspollination between GMOs and non-GMOs;
- the need to have a realistic and implementable policy;
- funding for biotechnology research activities in the country;
- the role of a terminator gene in seed;
- potential to transfer resistance to unintended species and allergenic compounds to foods that might not have been the initial objective; and
- ethics. Should man be allowed to create living organisms?

Most officers interviewed are aware that the government is developing a Biotechnology Policy in consultation with key stakeholders, and they expect strategies identified through this process to address public- and private sector concerns on wide-ranging GMO issues.

5.2 Biosafety legislators and regulators

Members of Parliament are aware of GMOs. Most learned about them after the country received the GM maize consignment donated by the US Government during the 2001/02 food crisis in the country. While the legislators appear to appreciate the likely contribution of GMOs to food security, they are not well informed about the likely health effects of consuming GM food. They fear negative effects of traded commodities, especially tobacco. During the consultative meeting with legislators, the Hon. Dzoole Mwale discussed the role of the Parliamentary Committee on Agriculture, Natural Resources and Environmental Affairs. In his presentation, the Hon. Mwale described Malawians' perception of biotechnology, especially GMOs, depicting their fear of GMOs and the dilemma the country faces. The Hon. Mwale placed the onus on the scientific community to create public awareness of the effects of GMOs and to propose strategies by which the country could overcome the GMO dilemma.

Following the presentation by the Hon. Dzoole Mwale, the Hon. S. M. Chimphonda emphasized the impact of GM products on Malawian exports and trade. His presentation singled out the effect that GM tobacco seed will have on trade with EU member states, which are the major trading partners in the tobacco industry. He reiterated that GM seed is not welcome in Europe, so it was important for Malawi to re-examine the strategies for increasing agricultural productivity, such as fertilizer subsidies, which Malawi abandoned some years back.

The last intervention on the subject was made by the Hon. A. N. Jumbe, focussing on the status of the livestock industry in Malawi. His presentation outlined factors that have led to the drastic decline in livestock population, and raised concerns about the effect of GMO technology on livestock. His concerns were based on a perceived general lack of knowledge of the effects of raising and consuming such products. The parliamentarian outlined some

non-GMO recommendations that the government should consider to increase livestock production, which included strengthening extension services in the country.

The Minister of Environment is currently the Regulatory Authority for GMOs, according to the Biosafety Act. The regulatory function is likely to be transferred to the minister responsible for the National Research Council of Malawi after the Biotechnology Policy is in place. The change in responsibility was proposed during a series of consultative meetings which identified the NRCM as an appropriate organization to regulate a wide array of biotechnology concerns in the country.

With the Act in place, GMO testing can proceed, provided the Minister signs the permit to conduct such research. However, since there is no policy for biotechnology, there is no budgetary allocation for processing applications. As such, any applicant for GM research would have to contribute to the cost of regulatory activities, including the cost of sending samples for testing to a foreign country.

Major concerns for the Regulatory Authority hinge on capacity development and funding to establish special laboratories and purchase equipment, as well as meeting the cost of regulatory functions.

5.3 Agricultural research and development institutions

Research scientists do not appear to have a uniform stand on GMO technology. For example, Dr Theu of the Department of Research and Technical Services takes the position that Malawians have been using GM products for a long time in the form of pharmaceuticals such as insulin (However, most users are not aware of the origins of these products). Dr Theu considers the introduction of GMO research into Malawi, especially in maize, cassava and cotton, as beneficial.

In contrast to Dr Theu, a research scientist from the Biotechnology-Ecology Research and Outreach Consortium (BioEROC), Mr Changadeya, proposes a precautious introduction to genetic modification in agriculture, food and feed. His position hinges around safety, concerns about human and animal health, and the environment. Other issues influencing this stance include intellectual property rights and social concerns. Mr Changadeya argues that the country should first work out how the potential of biotechnology will contribute to the social and economic development in Malawi. The Biotechnology Policy which is under development is a move in the right direction.

The Agricultural Research and Extension Trust (ARET), represented by Dr Eric Chilembwe, considers genetic modification of crops as beneficial to the country, provided there is adequate infrastructure and funding for operations. Some of the benefits cited include speed of technology generation, and exposure to new horizons and opportunities in research. However, Dr Chilembwe highlighted investment in human and technical capacity development to monitor GM technology effectively as one of the major areas to be considered before embarking on full-scale testing of genetic modification. Other issues regarding GMOs that concern ARET include the risks related to trade, health and the environment. The organization observed that the Biotechnology Policy being developed should address most of the concerns and provide guidelines to stakeholders on how to handle specific issues.

5.4 Academic experts

Two academic experts, one a seasoned and senior professor in animal physiology and the other a practising consultant and senior lecturer in agribusiness management, were consulted. Responses from both sources converged on the problem of contaminating the gene pool, which might be irreversible in the long run. While they both did not object to

consumption of GM maize, they concurred that it should be imported into the country as flour and not grain. They observed that the potential to contaminate existing crop species is high, considering the proximity of farmers' fields to each other and the difficulty of isolating GM fields from non-GM fields in a country with acute land shortage. As such, both did not endorse establishment of research trials in the country.

In the event that the country finds itself importing potentially GM food, the academics advised that the commodities should be quarantined and screened thoroughly by the country's research station and the Malawi Bureau of Standards (MBS) before being released for consumption.

5.5 Importers and exporters

Rab Processors imports and exports food commodities and also trades in agricultural inputs such as seed and fertilizer. The company exports mainly lentils from cow peas, chick peas and pigeon peas, maize flour and chillies to Europe and South East Asia. In order to comply with European GMO requirements, the company obtains non-GM certification from Bvumbwe Research Station, one of the national agricultural research systems in the country. Certification for non-GM material is not required by other countries.

Rab Processors believes that Malawi should identify a specific zone to pilot the commercial exploitation of genetic transformation of crops without contaminating non-GM crops. Further, the company recommends investment in capacity development to effectively manage and regulate the technology. If capacity is not developed, the country is likely to import expensive technology that smallholder farmers may not be able to afford.

Rab Processors has no policy for processing and dealing with GM foods but, if an opportunity arises, especially in vegetable processing, the company would consider investing in it. It is of the opinion that the outcry on GMOs is politically motivated by major donor countries whose agenda is not known to developing countries such as Malawi.

5.6 Food aid organisations

The World Food Programme WFPdoes not take any position on genetically modified food. Since it is hosted by the government of the country where food aid is needed, it abides by the existing policy framework in the country. However, in terms of ethics, the WFP is guided by the stand of the World Health Organization and the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations FAOon this subject. They have confirmed that there is no scientific evidence that GM foods currently available on the international market are unsafe to eat. These foods have passed risk assessments conducted by national authorities in donor countries and are not likely to present risks for human health (FAO, 2004).

GM foods have been consumed on literally billions of occasions. No effects on human health have been shown as a result of the consumption of such foods by the general population in the countries where they have been approved. The WFP's concern is only with GM foods currently marketed and donated to the Programme. THE WFP offer no opinion on GM foods not yet tested or under development.

The WFP distributes GM food to people because the people are hungry and these products are nutritious – corn-soya blend is especially so. Some GM products are essential in supplementary feeding activities. WFP also receives in-kind donations of foods for use in its humanitarian activities, some of which contain GMOs or have a biotech content (i.e., maize/corn and soy products). In fact there are no existing international agreements with regard to trade in food or food aid that deal specifically with food containing GMOs. It is therefore UN policy that the decision with regard to the acceptance of **Error! Reference source not found.** commodities as part of food aid transactions rests with the recipient

countries. It is WFP policy that all donated food meet the food safety standards of both the donor and recipient countries and all applicable international standards, guidelines and recommendations.

The WFP is also often asked whether it is involved in 'dumping' **Error! Reference source not found.** foods from donor countries on the hungry poor. The response is an emphatic 'No'. According to WFP, nearly all commodities are purchased on international and domestic commercial markets, either by WFP directly or by its donors. Because there is usually no differentiation between the two by the donor, most GMO crops are mixed with non-GMO crops in storage, and it is impossible to say whether WFP is being used to 'dump' these commodities. However, there are no silos or warehouses of surplus GM foods. Also, the price of both maize and soy has been rising so it is hard to see how these commodities are being 'dumped' as surpluses when they could be sold commercially.

5.7 Farmer organisations

According Mrs Betty Chinyamunyamu of the National Smallholder Farmers Association (NASFAM), GM crops would improve yields and resistance to pests and diseases. NASFAM considers other potential benefits of GM crops to include drought resistance and improvement in product quality in line with consumer expectations and demand. However, the organization's concerns with GMOs revolve around their long-term safety for humans and the environment. These concerns are caused by a lack of information and limited research on GMOs. In the absence of information, coupled with unbalanced debate on the subject, NASFAM observes that public awareness of GMOs is poor. NASFAM also observes that people's attitude towards GMOs may be influenced by who is donating them. For example, they may develop a hostile attitude towards GMOs when interacting with the EU or a positive attitude when interacting with the United States Agency for International Development (**Error! Reference source not found.**). NASFAM is not aware of any strategies that are being developed to address the concerns raised concerned parties about GMOs.

In contrast to NASFAM, the Farmers Union of Malawi (FMU), which is supposed to be an umbrella organization for all farmers associations in Malawi, has not taken any official position about genetic transformation of crops. This is due to the varying opinions of its members, currently 15 water users and commodity associations who are involved with grain legumes, citrus fruit (Zipatso Association), sugarcane and smallscale seed multiplication. One other reason why FMU does not have a stand on this issue is that genetic modification of crops is not a priority area for smallholder farmers, who have yet to realise the potential of existing technologies. The Union is also cautious of the cost implications of GM technology and advocates technologies that are neither inferior nor too advanced for the average farmer, for example, government-promoted open-pollinated varieties (OPVs).

Although FMU has not taken a stand on GM technology, it is a member of an international civil society network called Participatory, Ecological, Land Use Management (PELUM), which is totally against introduction of GMOs. The recently launched network has a membership of over 160 civil society organizations from Botswana, Kenya, Lesotho, Malawi, Rwanda, South Africa, Tanzania, Uganda, Zambia and Zimbabwe. According to their communiqué, PELUM is calling upon all governments in East, Central and Southern Africa to put in place a moratorium on GMOs until they are proven safe for consumers and conducive for the use of smallholder farmers.

The FMU appreciates that one of the reasons for misconceptions about GM, especially among smallholder farmers in Malawi, is their high level of illiteracy and the lack of information about the risks and benefits of the technology. The problem of public awareness is being addressed through regional information-sharing initiatives being implemented by the Southern Africa Confederation of Agricultural Unions (SACUA). The International Policy

Research Institute (IFPRI) is also mounting a capacity building exercise intended to strengthen the participation of farmer associations in research and technology development.

5.8 Input suppliers

Two representatives in the input subsector were interviewed on their opinion of genetic transformation of crops. These were Farmers World, a fertiliser and seed distributor, and Chemicals and Marketing, a distributor of agrochemicals. Farmers World considers introduction of GM technology in Malawi unnecessary, since low farmers have not even reached half the productivity level that can be reached with conventional technologies, i.e., hybrid seed and inorganic fertiliser. The argument that genetic transformation would confer disease- and insect pest resistance and that farmers would reduce cost of production was challenged on the basis that Malawian farmers do not apply any agrochemicals due to capital constraints. Another observation made by Farmers World is that GM technology would lead to contamination of the gene pool due to crosspollination between GMO and non-GMO fields. Whereas in South Africa, fields growing GMO crops are isolated from those growing conventional crops, making it possible to control contamination due to crosspollination, the Malawian cropping system, coupled with shortage of land, makes it difficult for Malawians to implement GM technology. Farmers World further observed that genetic transformation (resistance development) that would occur naturally in diseases and insects would reduce the efficacy of GM crops in terms of resistance to the former. The failure of GM cotton in India to sustain its genetic potential over time was cited by Farmers World as a lesson that Malawi should learn.

Chemicals and Marketing has taken an optimistic but cautious position on genetic transformation of crops. According to Mr Patrick Khembo, the Managing Director of the company, any major decisions on GM technology should be taken after thorough research and consultations with stakeholders because this is a complex issue, which should be handled with care.

5.9 Consumer organisations

The Consumer Association of Malawi (CAMA), represented by Mr John Kapito, is totally against introduction of GMOs into Malawi. One reason of their reasons is that GM pollen could blow onto the fields of non-GM crops, leading to contamination. CAMA further rationalises its position with the argument that some consumers are concerned about food safety and the toxins and nutritional changes, allergies, antibiotic resistance, and environmental changes that GMOs might bring. In addition, transfer of genes from one species to another may have ethical implications. For example, the Moslem community would oppose transfer of genes from pigs to goats even if this might have desirable attributes. The Consumer Association observes that there has been inadequate assessment of the negative effects of GMOs, and that the country does not have adequate capacity to monitor GMOs.

5.10 'Pro biotechnology' groups

Monsanto, which supplies hybrid seed and agrochemicals, is a pioneer and a major advocate of GM technology. According to Monsanto, GM technology has tremendous potential to increase crop production and farmer incomes, and reservations expressed by anti biotechnology groups are illconceived and uninformed. The major concern of this organisation is bureaucratic red tape in processing and approving applications to conduct GM trials in the country.

5.11 'Anti biotechnology' groups

The first civil society position paper was submitted to government in November 2002 by the interim civil society steering committee on GMOs, chaired by the Malawi Economic Justice Network (MEJN). The bottom line in that position paper was that Malawi should not accept GM maize and should be cautious when dealing with genetic engineering issues.

5.11.1 The Malawi Biosafety Act

In their analysis, MEJN concluded that the government had hurriedly drafted the legislation re genetic engineering (the Biosafety Bill), based on the South African legislation, in response to the food crisis and GM food aid. They thus implied that the consultation process was inadequate which was why it was agreed by different parties in 2003 that the Biosafety Act was in actual fact a GM Act, as it failed to consider important aspects such as intellectual property rights.

The Biosafety Act conflicts with the Science and Technology Act in that both deal with biotechnology. A further complication is that the two Acts are administered by different Government Departments:

- **The Biosafety Act** is administered by the Environmental Affairs Department;
- The Science and Technology Act will be administered by a National Commission on Science and Technology (yet to be established but provided for under the Science and Technology Act).

The position of the Civil Society Agriculture Network (CISANET) is that the Biosafety Act needs to be reviewed and an amended Act approved by parliament after adequate civic education of the parliamentarians. The review process needs to be led by a popularly selected stakeholder steering committee, comprised of civil society, government support agencies and private sector. (The interim civil society steering committee was quickly and loosely instituted and operates on an *ad hoc* and reactive basis). The amended act should be benchmarked on a reasonable sample of similar acts. Acts from both GMO-supporting and non-GMO-supporting countries should be reviewed and considered. In addition, there is a need to harmonise the Biosafety Act with the Science and Technology Act. These amendments need to undergo a series of stakeholder peer reviews until all key concerns and observations have been taken into account.

5.11.2 Coordination among various stakeholders in the agriculture sector

Plant-based GMO issues are likely to continue dominating the GMO debate in Malawi in the foreseeable future due to the predominance of crop agriculture. However, a rich debate in this area has been constrained by a fragmented seed industry and outdated seed polices and legislation. The Malawi seed industry has been fragmented for a long time, with many missing links between government, seed producers, seed multipliers, seed market and farmers that would otherwise promote sustainable seed security in terms of seed availability, access and utilization (i.e., acceptable quality attributes: genetic, physiological, physical and phytosanitary). The advent of market liberalization simply aggravated the situation. The recent review of the seed legislation presented in November 2004 by the IFDC (International Fertiliser Development Corporation) recommended the review of the current seed legislation to provide for: the production/availability of good quality seed; registration of seed sellers; inspection of seed products and records; analysis of seed samples; financing of the seed regulatory system; administration, enforcement and penalties; and publication of findings.

This requires that government should designate a Controller of Seeds to administer the seed legislation and its regulations and seed certification. There is also need to have a National Seed Controlling Laboratory accredited by ISTA (the International Seed Testing Association) at Chitedze Research Station, as well as a seed services fund and a national seed

organisation. However, all existing seed-testing laboratories need urgent renovation, refurbishment, staffing and sufficient funding.

The CISANET position on the GMO issue is that the civil society steering committee on Biotechnology/GMOs needs to actively and consistently collaborate and effectively coordinate with the Seed Trade Association of Malawi (STAM), established in September 2004, which is affiliated to the Africa Seed Trade Association. STAM's board members are Monsanto, SeedCo, Pioneer/Chemicals and Marketing, Panar, and ASSMAG. Other members include various seed traders and vendors. The views of other food and nutrition organisations and civil society need to be balanced with those of STAM, as the latter are to impartial about biotechnology (e.g., Monsanto is the leading developer and marketer of GMOs).

Furthermore, CISANET needs to champion advocacy work on developing and strengthening the national capacity for seed analytical service delivery because Malawi's lack of capacity to handle GMO seed analysis issues hinders timely, informed decision-making. In addition, CISANET and other food and nutrition organisations should not let the GMO issues cloud and hinder the scaling up of other sustainable seed approaches ,such as multiplying and distributing indigenous seeds, seeds banks at community and household level, crop diversification, improved environmental practices around farming, etc.

5.11.3 Consensus building

Rich debate and national consensus building on the GMO issue is constrained by the fact that the majority of people, including civil society, lack knowledge of genetic engineering technology, its products and the GM industry. This weakens civil society leverage in advocacy work. In general, one needs relevant scientific grounding in genetic engineering in order to comprehend the issues at hand (a university diploma or degree is not a visa to understanding genetic engineering/GMO issues, unless it is in the relevant field!!). In addition, there are related international trade issues, such as the trade-related intellectual property rights to patents, trademarks, copyrights, trade secrets, etc.

The position of CISANET is that advocacy strategy with regard to GMOs should incorporate a wide civic education campaign (and production of IEC materials) on genetic biotechnology/GMOs in simple language to standardise the understanding of the issues and stimulate participation in the debates on the way forward. Civic education campaign materials should be developed and reviewed by a balanced team comprised of those for the technology, those who don't care either way, and those against it.

5.11.4 Perceived risks from GMO

There is an international outcry that GMOs present risks to the environment and possibly to human health. Because of this, Malawi is advised to be cautious about accepting GMO food aid, such as is offered during food crises by support agencies. Some of the risks shared around the world are:

- Inadequate scientific knowledge about GMO risks;
- Unintended effects: The process of genetic engineering involves random location of genes when making GMOs. It is feared that this can generate unintended effects and that there is no control over genes equivalent to that in the natural breeding process. For example, literature on GMOs mentions that GM cotton has deformed balls and GM soya has increased lignin;
- Allergic reactions: Contamination of US food products with GM Starlink maize in 2000 was believed to have caused allergic reactions in some 50 Americans. Allergies in the states have risen over the past decade at staggering rates;

- **Increased chemicals**: Herbicide-resistant GMO plants imply increased herbicide toxicity in the environment (e.g., water pollution), and that herbicides would find their way to human and animal bodies and accumulate there due to non-biodegradability;
- **Surrounding areas** can be contaminated by GM plants (through open pollination) hence they are a threat to biodiversity, ecological balance and non-GM food:
 - The literature on GMOs cites transgene contamination in centres of origin and diversity, such as maize in Mexico;
 - At local level, there is fear of destroying community-based technologies, e.g., seed recycling, especially of OPVs;
 - Considering that smallholder farmers in developing countries prefer to save, exchange and use seeds from their last harvest in the next growing season, patenting of GM seeds violates farmers' rights. Monsanto sued a farmer in Canada for this issue. The farmer had not planted Monsanto seed, but Monsanto seed from a nearby field contaminated the farmer's seed;
- **Donor dumping** of GM commodities on local markets of developing countries through tied aid and/or aid in kind hinders development of local markets and private sector, and also limits choice and flexibility in development planning:
 - Especially considering that emergence of GM agriculture is led by the agrochemical industry, not poor farmers;

In view of the wide range of potential risks from GMOs, only some of which are listed above based on standard literature about GMOs, CISANET is of the view that:

- GMOs must be looked at critically and cautiously;
- National capacity should be developed to assess the impact of GMOs on human health and the environment, and to cope with the known and potential risks associated with GMOs and their products;
- In times of food crises, there must be early national action on food procurement planning and negotiation with support agencies for 'quality aid', including aid that is in cash and not in kind, and not tied to such conditionalities as 'countries of origin procurement rules and regulations' so that Malawi can have room to choose the most appropriate and costeffective sources of non-GMO food to solve an impending food crisis. This will have the added advantage of minimizing costs associated with managing GMOs; and
- Malawi should continue to amass unfolding proven scientific knowledge on biotechnology and its adverse effects on human health, biodiversity and the environment in general.

5.11.5 Avoidance of international legislation and regulation of GMOs by donors

Despite being the major developer and distributor of GMOs, the US has eschewed international legislation. There are two international instruments governing biotechnology in general and GMOs in particular:

- The Convention on Biological Diversity; and,
- The Cartagena Protocol on Biosafety.

The US as a major GMO producer/exporter is not a party to either of these. The Cartagena Protocol is the most relevant instrument at international level dealing with GMOs. It deals with international trade and transboundary movement of living modified organisms. Again, all the major exporters of GMOs, such as Argentina, Canada and the USA, are not parties. In

addition, the Protocol only deals with LMOs, so that GMOs that are not alive are not regulated, even though they can have adverse effects on human health. The Protocol incorporates the precautionary principle: *Parties should not refrain from taking measures to prevent adverse effects on human health and the environment merely due to lack of scientific certainty or lack of information.* This may be a cause of concern for non-parties, who might consider a decision reached using the principle as a non-tariff barrier to trade and therefore a violation of **Error! Reference source not found.** rules.

Although the Protocol does not apply to countries that are not party to it, nevertheless parties are required to adhere to the Protocol in their dealings with non-parties. This may be a challenge in times of food crisis when options are limited. The position of CISANET is that, in the promotion of biotechnology/GMOs, the US and other major developers and distributors of GMOs should be exemplary in adhering to the international protocols regulating this issue.

6. **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

- Chikosa, Banda (2003). Central issues in modern biotechnology law and policy in Malawi. A paper presented at the *Workshop on Biotechnology Policy in Malawi at Malawi Institute of Management*, Lilongwe, 17 July 2003.
- FAO (2004). State of food and agriculture, agricultural biotechnology meeting the needs of the poor? Food and Agriculture Organisation of the United Nations, Vialle delle Terme di Caracalla Rome, Italy.
- Kamperewera, Aloysius M (2003). Legal framework for biosafety in Malawi: Highlights and Implementation Arrangements. Department of Environmental Affairs. A paper presented at the Workshop on Biotechnology Policy in Malawi at Malawi Institute of Management, Lilongwe, 17 July 2003.
- Manda, Alick Keleke (2001). Modern biotechnology and maize production in Malawi. A paper presented at the *Regional Workshop on Africa, Biotechnology in the Age of Globalisation*, 7 November 2001, African Centre for Technology Studies, Nairobi, Kenya.

APPENDICES

APPENDIX 1 1. Terms of Reference

The questions and issues that need to be addressed are divided into three sections:

Trade

- Out of this section, we would like to establish what the main produced and traded agricultural products in each specific country are, and what the impact on trade would be if farmers are permitted to plant GM crops.
- 1. What are the main agricultural commodities produced by the country?
- 2. What are the main agricultural export commodities of the country?
- 3. To which countries are these commodities exported?
- 4. Which agricultural commodities are being exported to international markets like the EU, US and Asia?
- 5. Trade data with crop volumes, values and destinations.
- 6. What market access barriers does the country face regionally and internationally?
- 7. How is the country coping with the challenges?
- 8. What are the main agricultural import commodities for the country?
- 9. Which commodities does the country import to address food security?
- 10. From which countries are these commodities imported?
- 11. What are the [case-study crop 1] trade policies and regulations in the country?
- 12. What are the [case-study crop 2] trade policies and regulations in the country?
- 13. What are the [case-study crop 3] trade policies and regulations in the country?

Bio-safety regulation and legislation

- Out of the questions in this section we would not only like to find out what regulatory systems and legislation manage biotechnology and GM crops in each country, we would also like to know some history of the involved parties and how the systems and regulatory bodies were established.
- 1. Which international agreements on trade and biotechnology has the country acceded to?
- 2. What institutional frameworks and policy arrangements have the country put into place to deal with issues of biotechnology and biosafety?
- 3. How did these frameworks and arrangements develop? (Who, what when?)
- 4. What has the country done to comply with the provisions of the Cartagena biosafety protocol?
- 5. What are the national bodies/institutions charged with the decision-making mandate on issues of biotechnology and biosafety?
- 6. Had the country developed a national biotechnology policy?
- 7. Do you have a biosafety law?
- 8. Has the country formulated biosafety guidelines and regulations?
- 9. Has the country established a national biosafety committee?
- 10. Do the country have capacity to screen GM foods at ports of entry?
- 11. Do you have, and if so, what are the standards for GM food and feeds?
- 12. What different property rights acts are being imposed in the country? (plant breeders rights, trade mark rights, other intellectual property rights)
- 13. Do the courts and rest of the judiciary system enforce compliance with property rights?

- 14. What is the status of GM crops research and development in the country? (Public, academic and private)
- 15. What crops have been identified for possible biotech related R&D?
- 16. What GM crops have been approved for trails or testing in the country?
- 17. Are there plans to introduce GM crops for testing in the near future?
- 18. Are there plans to commercialise any GM crops in the near future?

Food security

In this section the main concerns are how the different countries manage food aid and what their position is regarding food aid that might be or is genetically modified.

- 1. Is this country a regular food aid receiver?
- 2. Food aid data (crops, volumes and country of origin)
- 3. Which commodities where received as food aid?
- 4. From which countries were these commodities imported?
- 5. Has the country imported food aid with GM content?
- 6. What is the country's position and policy regarding food aid and feeds with GM content?
- 7. What are the major concerns associated with GM crops in the country?
- 8. How are these concerns being addressed?
- 9. What strategies/interventions has the country put in place to cope with food security?
- 10. Do the country's national policies recognise the potential of biotechnology in increasing food security and alleviating poverty?
- 11. Is the country exploring or exploiting biotechnology related interventions to address food insecurity?

Information, insights and opinions of the different stakeholders and information and data from applicable literature will be presented in three formats.

- 1. A comprehensive report summarising the findings with different sections on trade, biosafety and food security
- 2. Electronic copies of available trade data and food aid data
- 3. A template for each interviewed stakeholder with:
- 3.1 Name of organisation
- 3.2 Type of organisation (according to groups on page 1, e.g. farmer org., academic or department of labour)
- 3.3 Name of contact person and contact details
- 3.4 A brief summary of organisation's scope and mandate
- 3.5 A summary of challenges facing the organisation in the areas of trade, food security and GMOs
- 3.6 Nature of interest expressed in the project.

APPENDIX 2

2. Respondents to and Participants in Consultative Workshops

3. INCEPTION WORKSHOP FOR THE NATIONAL BIOTECHNOLOGY POLICY, 26TH MAY 2005, LILONGWE HOTEL

4. Registration Form

NAME	PROFESSION	POSTAL ADDRESS	E-MAIL ADDRESS, TELEPHONE AND FAX		
Mr Wisdom Chingadeya	Lecturer and Research Fellow	Biotechnology-Ecology Research and Outreach Consortium (BioEROC), Box 403, Zomba	wchanga@chanco.unima.mw, Tel. No. 01 525 695, 01 524 545, Cell: 08 877 858, Fax No. 01 525 695		
Dr Greenwell K.C. Nyirenda	Entomologist	Bunda College of Agriculture, Box 219, Lilongwe	gkcnyirenda@yahoo.com, Tel. 01 277 420/222/226 Fax. No. 01 277 420/364/443		
Mr B.O. Elias	Economist	Farmers Union of Malawi,	beliasi@farmersunion.mw, Tel. 01 771 829,		
		Box 30457, Lilongwe 3	Cell: 08 392 928, Fax: 01 771 780		
Mr M. Madola		Centre for Agricultural Research and Development, Box 219, Lilongwe	mathews@malawi.net, Tel. 01 277 433, Cell: 09 307 393		
Dr Moses C. Banda	Research	Fisheries Research Unit, Box 27, Monkey Bay	mafri@sdnp.org.mw, Tel. 01 587 249, Cell 08 305 824, Fax: 01 587 249		
Mr B.J. Mkoko	Ecology Research	Biotechnology-Ecology Research & Outreach Consortium, Box 403, Zomba	bioeroc@sdnp.com, Tel. No. 01 525 625, Cell: 08 379 478, Fax: 01 525 689		
Mr Charles Malata-Chirwa	Engineer (Civ/Env.)	Malawi Bureau of Standards, Box 946, Blantyre.	cdmalata@malawi.net or mbs@malawi.net Tel. 01 670 488, Cell 08 825605 Fax: 01 670 756		
Mr J. Kapito		Malawian Consumer Association, Box 5992, Limbe	cam@malawi.net, Tel. 01 644 270, Cell: 08 827566, Fax: 01 644 639		
Hon. Vitus Dzoole Mwale MP	Politician	National Assembly, Box 217, Mitundu, Lilongwe	parliament@malawi.net, Tel. No. 01 716 577 Cell: 08 322 196		
Dr Eric Chilembwe	Chief Executive	Agriculture Research & Extension Trust, P/B 9, Lilongwe.	iphiri@sdnp.org.mw, Tel. No. 01 761 148 Cell 08 203 855, Fax: 01 761 615		

NAME	PROFESSION	POSTAL ADDRESS	E-MAIL ADDRESS, TELEPHONE AND FAX		
Prof. R.K.D. Phoya	University Professor	Bunda College, Box 219, Lilongwe	phoyarkd@yahoo.co.uk,, Tel. 01 277 252 Cell 08 826 323		
Dr Aloysius Kamperewera	Environmental Scientist	Environmental Affairs Dept., P/B 394, Lilongwe 3	aloysius@sdnp.org.mw, Tel. No. 01 771 111 Cell: 08869446, Fax: 01 773 379		
Dr Mackson H. Phillimon- Banda	Agricultural Scientist	Department of Agricultural Research Services, Box 30779, Lilongwe 3.	agric-research@sdnp.org.mw, Tel. No. 01 707 363, Cell: 09945329/08854701, Fax: 01 707 374/041		
Prof. Moses Kwapata	Lecturer	Bunda College, Box 219, Lilongwe	mbkwapata, Tel. 01 277 361, Cell: 09 237 378, Fax: 01 277361		
Mr Frade K.K.M. Nyondo	Agricultural Economist (PSO)	National Research Council of Malawi, Box 30745, Lilongwe 3	nrcm@sdnp.org.mw, Tel. 01 771 550 Fax: 01 772 431		
Prof. John D.K. Saka	Lecturer	University of Malawi, Chemistry Department, Box 280, Zomba	jsaka@chanco.unima.mw/saka-john@yahoo.co.uk Tel. 01 524 222/527 133, Cell 09 939 472 Fax: 01 524 046		
Ms. Betty Chinyamunyamu	Director	National Smallholder Farmers' Association of Malawi, Box 30716, Lilongwe 3.	dwarren@nasfam.org, Tel. No. 01 772 866, Cell: 08 896 523, Fax: 01 770 858		
Mr A.C.L. Safalaoh	Animal Scientist (Senior Lecturer)	Bunda College of Agriculture, Box 219, Lilongwe.	andysafalaoh@yahoo.co.uk, Tel. No. 01 277 249, Cell: 08 860 578, Fax: 01 277 364/251		
Mr G.Z. Banda	Lawyer	Centre for Environmental Policy and Advocacy, Box 5062, Limbe	cepa@globemw.net, Tel. 01 622 593 Cell: 09 961 170, Fax: 01 624 396		
Dr J.M. Bokosi	Lecturer	Bunda College, Box 219, Lilongwe	jmbokosi@yahoo.com or beanmalawi@sdnp.org.mw Tel. No. 01277443, Cell: 08 846 231, Fax: 01 277 443		
Dr Lawrence Malekano	Lecturer/Research Scientist	BioEROC, Box 403, Zomba,	bioeroc@sdnp.org.mw, Tel. No. 01 525 695/ 524 545, Cell: 09 950 154, Fax: 01 525 695		
Hon. S.M. Chimphonda MP	Parliamentarian	Malawi National Assembly, Box 1564, Lilongwe	Tel. No. 758 726, Cell: 08 302 060		
Hon. A.N. Jumbe MP	Parliamentarian	Malawi National Assembly, Dedza North Constituency, Box 30284, Lilongwe 3.	Cell: 09 312 068		
Mr Patrick Willie Khembo	Managing Director	Chemicals and Marketing, Box 1230, Blantyre			

Phase I: Situation Analysis and Stakeholder Views - Malawi

APPENDIX 3

5. Participants in the Workshop on Modern Biotechnology Policy, Workshop Report, Malawi Institute of Management, Jointly organised by National Research Council of Malawi and Centre for Environmental Policy and Advocacy, 17th July 2003

NAME	DESIGNATION	INSTITUTION	ADDRESS	TEL	FAX	E-MAIL
Dr C. Mwansambo	Consultant Paediatrician and Chairman, NHSRC	Lilongwe C. Hospital	Box 149, Lilongwe	01753555 08826946	01751380	cmwansambo@malawi.net
Dr J.M. Bokosi	Senior Lecturer	Bunda College	Box 219, Lilongwe	01277222	01277420	jmbokosi@yahoo.com
Chikosa Banda	Lecturer	Chancellor College	Box 280, Zomba	01526380 09956956	01526380	cmuban@chanco.unima.mw
C.C. Kachiza	Director of Industry	Commerce & Industry	Box 30366, Lilongwe 3	01774089 08865467	01770680	kachizaco@malawi.gov.mw
Patreice Nkhono	Secretary	Greenwigs	Box 1785, Blantyre.	01621874 01622027	01623039	mcalegal@malwi.net
Charles Poice	Regional Manager	Monsanto	Box 30050, Lilongwe 3	09950374	01713547	Charles.i.poice@monsanto.com
Dr A.M. Kamperewera	Deputy Director	Environmental Affairs	P/Bag 394, Lilongwe 3	01771111	01773379	Aloysius@sdnp.org.mw
Dr E.Y. Sambo	University Res. Coordinator	University of Malawi	Box 278, Zomba	01526622 09912084	01524760	esambo@unima.mw
C.W. Guta	Director General	MIRTDC	Box 357, Blantyre	01623805	01623912	mirtdc@malawi.net
C.B. Kamanga	Chief Management Analyst	Dept. Human RMO	Box 30227, Lilongwe 3	01789522 08316079	01789600	cbkamanga@hotmail.com
A.P. Mtukuso	Director	Dept. Agric. Res. Services	Box 30779, Lilongwe 3.	01788697	01788801	agric.resarch@sdnp.org.mw
T.E. Mtenje	Project Manager	Malawian Consumer Association	Box 5992, Limbe	01644270 09207803	01644639	cama@malawi.net
P.N. Mwanza	Vice Chancellor	Mzuzu University	P/Bag 201, Luwinga,	01333445	01334505	gola@sdnp.org.mw

Phase I: Situation Analysis and Stakeholder Views - Malawi

NAME	DESIGNATION	INSTITUTION	ADDRESS	TEL	FAX	E-MAIL
M.W.M. Shaba	Assistant Director	Dept. of Forestry	Box 30048, Lilongwe 3.	01770000	01774268	dirfor@sdnp.org.mw fds@eomw.net
A.J. Ambali	Executive Director	BioEROC	Box 403 Zomba	01525636	01525821	aambali@sdnp.org.mw
R.B. Pendane	Sec. for Health & Population	Ministry. of Health	Box 30377, Lilongwe 3.	01789543	01788403	rbp@dcom.net
A. Chikuni	Acting General Manager	NHBG	Box 528	528388	524164	Augustine@sdnp.org.mw
A.S. Khulumula	Director General	MBS	Box 946, Blantyre	01670488	01670756	askhulumula@malawi.net
Dr C.N. Mwiyeriwa	Principal Secretary,	NRCM	Box 30745, Lilongwe 3	01 771550 01 774869	01 772431	nrcm@sdnp.org.mw
A.K. Manda	Chief Scientific Officer,	NRCM	Box 30745, Lilongwe 3	01 771550 01 774869	01 772431	nrcm@sdnp.org.mw
F.K. Nyondo	Principal Scientific Officer	NRCM	Box 30745, Lilongwe 3	01 771550 01 774869	01 772431	nrcm@sdnp.org.mw
H. Gausi	Principal Documentation Officer	NRCM	Box 30745, Lilongwe 3	01 771550 01 774869	01 772431	nrcm@sdnp.org.mw
S.O. Mandala	Senior Scientific Officer	NRCM	Box 30745, Lilongwe 3	01 771550 01 774869	01 772431	mandalamphatso@yahoo.com nrcm@sdnp.org.mw
M.D. Tembo	Senior Scientific Officer	NRCM	Box 30745, Lilongwe 3	01 771550 01 774869	01 772431	nrcm@sdnp.org.mw
K.F. Nseula	Scientific Officer	NRCM	Box 30745, Lilongwe 3	01 771550 01 774869	01 772431	nrcm@sdnp.org.mw

6.

7. APPENDIX 4

8. Participants in the National Workshop on the Assessment of the Requirements for Establishing a Biosafety/Biotechnology Regulatory System in Malawi , 9-10 June, 2004, Mim [??]

- Mr Bright Msaka Agri. Secretary to the President and Cabinet OPC P/Bag 301 Lilongwe 3 Tel: 01 789 311/411
- Dr C. Matabwa Principal Secretary Ministry of Agriculture, Irrigation and Food Security P.O. Box 30134 Lilongwe 3 Tel: 01 789 033
- Mr E. Lodzeni
 Principal Secretary (Administration and Finance)
 Ministry of Agriculture, Irrigation and Food Security
 P.O. Box 30134
 Lilongwe 3
 Tel: 01 789 033
- 4. Mr Albert R. Khuwi Deputy Director Ministry of Health P. O. Box 30377

Lilongwe. Tel: 01 789400 Fax: 01 789536

- Professor Bauleni Kwapata Dean of Faculty and Environmental Sciences and Head of Forestry and Agriculture Department Bunda College of Agriculture P. O. Box 219 Lilongwe Tel: 01 277361\371 Fax: 01 277361 E-Mail: mbkwapata@malawi.net
- 6. Mr Office Locarnopious Mulekano Regional Sales and Marketing Officer

PANNAR Seed (Mw) Limited Kidney Crescent P. O. Box 353, Blantyre Tel: 08 842750 Fax: 01 671608 E-Mail: panmw@malawi.net

 Mrs. Martha Eurydice Maideni Standards Development Officer Malawi Bureau of Standards
 P. O. Box 946, Blantyre Tel: 01 670488 Fax: 01 670565 E-Mail: mbs@malawi.net

- Mr John Kapito Executive Director Consumer Association of Malawi Chipembere Highway P. O. Box 5992, Blantyre Tel: 01 644270 Fax: 01 644639 Email: cam@malawi.net
- 9. Mr Vincent Blessings Tholo Agriculture Coordinator Emmanuel International Private Bag 12, Zomba Cell: 08 871378 Fax: 01 524391 Email: ei-malawi@malawi.net
- Mr Boniface John Mkoko Outreach Manager Biotechnology–Ecology Research and Outreach
 P. O. Box 403, Zomba Tel: 01 525636 Email: bioeroc@sdnp.org.mw

11. Mr Dickxie Verson Kampani Project Manager Emergency Drought Recovery Project

2nd Floor, 7–11 Shopping Centre P. O. Box 30778, Lilongwe

Tel: 01 759735\745 Fax: 01 759011

Email: dkampani@edrp.org

- Mr Patrick Hastings Kabambe Director of Agricultural Planning Services Ministry of Agriculture Irrigation and Food Security
 P. O. Box 30134, Capital Hill Lilongwe
 Tel: 01 789033
 Fax: 01789216
 Email: pkabambe@yahoo.com
- Dr Andrew Timothy Daudi Controller of Agriculture Investment Programme Ministry of Agriculture

P. O. Box 30134, Lilongwe Tel: 01 789033

Fax: 01 788012 Email: adandi@malawi.net

14. Mr Aggrey Rodney Mwenda Assistant Chief Economist Department of Agriculture Research Services

Chitedze Research Station Premises P. O. Box 30779, Lilongwe

Tel: 01 707011 Fax: 01 707033

Email: agric-research@sdnp.org.mw

 Dr Rowland M. Chirwa CIAT-SABRN Coordinator
 P. O. Box 158, Mchinji Road

Lilongwe Tel: 01 707387

Fax: 01 707278 Email: rchirwa@malawi.net

 Mr Henderson Dick Muhaniwa Technical Officer Universal Industries Limited

P. O. Box 507, Blantyre Tel: 01 670055

Email: universal@unibisco.com

 Mr Daniel David Chirembo Lecturer for Polytechnic P\Bag 303, Chipembere Highway

Blantyre Tel: 09 951043

Email: dchirembo@yahoo.co.uk

 Mr Cullisto Khamalathu Matumbi Logistics Assistant UN World Food Programme

Independence Drive, Kangómbe House P. O. Box 30571, Lilongwe

Tel: 01 774666 Fax: 01 774596 Email: cullisto.matumbi@wfp.org

 Dr Mackson Phillimon Banda Deputy Director of Agricultural Research Services Department of Agricultural Research Station, P. O. Box 30779, Lilongwe

Tel: 01 707363 Email: agric-research@sdnp.org.mw

- 20. Mr Paul S.C. Chimimba Seed Supply lead–Eastern Africa MONSANTO Malawi Limited
 - P. O. Box 30050, Area 29\45 Kanengo, Lilongwe

Tel: 01 710144 Fax: 01 713547

Email: paulchimimba@monsanto.com

21. Mrs Charity Priscilla Musonzo Trade Officer Ministry of Commerce and Industry

P. O. Box 30366, Lilongwe Tel: 01 770337

Fax: 01 770680 Email: minci@malawi.net

22. Dr George Phiri Chief Agricultural Scientist (ENTOMOLOGIST) Makoka Research Station

Department of Agricultural Research Services Private Bag 3, Thondwe, Zomba

Phase I: Situation Analysis and Stakeholder Views - Malawi

Tel: 09 951335 Fax: 01 534283

Email: cgmproject@malawi.net; tisunga@hotmail.com

23. Ms. W.T. Muyaya Programme Coordinator Agriculture and Natural Resources Management Consortium (ANARMAC)

P. O. Box 30440, Lilongwe Tel: 01 751011

Email: wiltam77@yahoo.com

24. Mr Symon Mkwinda Chief Land Resources Conservation Officer Land Resources Conservation Department

P. O. Box 30291, Lilongwe

Tel: 01 755290 Fax: 01 755354

25. Mr Rexy Jeffrey Tolani Deputy Director of Extension Ministry of Agriculture

P. O. Box 30145, Lilongwe

Tel: 01 754280

Fax: 01 754 384

26. Dr John David Kumwenda Technical Operations Manager SEEDCO Malawi Limited Private Bag 421 Kanengo , Malawi

Tel: 01 712074 Fax: 01 712312

Email: seedco@malawi.net; Johnkumwenda@malawi.net

27. Dr Nzola-Meso Mahungu Coordinator IITA\SARNET

> P. O. Box 30258, Lilongwe Tel: 01 707014

Fax: 01 707026 Email: nmahungu@cgiar.org

28. Mr Alfred Ochanza Maluwa Assistant Chief Fisheries Research Officer National Agriculture Centre

Fisheries Department P. O. Box 44, Domasi

Lilongwe Tel: 01 536321

Fax: 01 536321 Email: aomaluwa@sdnp.org.mw

29. Mr Charles David Malata Acting Director General Malawi Bureau of Standards

Moirs Crescent Road P. O. Box 946

Blantyre Tel: 01 670488 Fax: 01 670756 Email: cdmalata@malawi.net

Dr Rex G. Mpazanje
 Director of Clinical services
 Ministry of Health

P. O. Box 30377 Lilongwe

Tel: 01 789420 Fax: 01 789420

 Dr Moses Siambi Senior Scientist and ICRISAT Country Representative ICRISAT–Malawi (International Crops Research Institute for the Semi-Arid Tropics)

Chitedze Research Station P. O. Box 1096

Lilongwe Email: m.siambi@cgiar.org

32. Prof. Aggrey J.D. Ambali Professor and Research Fellow BioEROC

Mulunguzi 13th Avenue Zomba

Tel: 01 525636 Fax: 01 525636

Email: aambali@sdnp.org.mw

Phase I: Situation Analysis and Stakeholder Views - Malawi

33. Professor Greenwell Khoti Chekacheka Nyirenda Associate Professor Bunda College of Agriculture

University of Malawi P. O. Box 219

Lilongwe Tel: 01 27742\222\226

Fax: 01 277420 Email: deanmalawi@malawi.sdnp.net

Dr Chrissie Mwiyeriwa
 Principal Secretary
 National research Council of Malawi

P. O. Box 30745 Lilongwe

Tel: 01 771550 Fax: 01 772431

Email: psrst@sdnp.org.mw

35. Ms. Victoria Kachimera Principal Legal Officer Environmental Affairs Department

Private Bag 394 Lilongwe

Tel: 01 771111 Email: machinga-2@hotmail.com

36. Mr Benon Bibbu Yassin Environmental Officer Environmental Affairs Department

P\Bag 394 Lilongwe Tel: 01 771111 Fax: 01 773 379

Email: benyassin@yahoo.com

37. Mr Bright S. Mando Legal Practitioner Liwimbi and Wadi

> P. O. Box 1781 Lilongwe

Tel: 09954600 Fax: 01 756912

Email: brightmanda@hotmail.com

 Mr Alick Keleke Manda Chief Scientific Officer National research Council of Malawi

P. O. Box 30745 Lilongwe

Tel: 01 771550 Fax: 01 772431

Email: nrcm-rd@sdnp.org.mw

 Mr Benito Odala Eliasi Executive Director Farmers Union of Malawi

> P. O. Box 1949 Lilongwe

Tel: 01 771780 Fax: 01 771780

Email: benitoeliasi@yahoo.co.uk

40. Mr Soka Bentry Chitaya Crop Production Operations Manager NASFAM

P. O. Box 30716 St Martins House

Lilongwe Tel: 01 772866

Email: schitaya@nasfam.org

sokachitaya@yahoo.com Dr Michael D. Hall

Regional Biotechnology Advisor USAID

P. O. Box 30261 Lilongwe

Tel: 254–20–862–402 Email: mhalle@usaid.gov

41. Dr Hastings Edgar Nyirenda Tea Research Foundation

P. O. Box 51 Mulanje

Tel: 01 467277 Fax: 01 467209

Email: trf@africa-online.net

42. Professor George Yobe Kanyama Phiri Principal Bunda College of Agriculture P. O. Box 219 Lilongwe Tel: 01 277324

Phase I: Situation Analysis and Stakeholder Views – Malawi

Fax: 01 277364 Email: gyphiri@bunda.sdnp.org.mw

 Professor James H. Seyani General Manager National Herbalium and Botanic Gardens

P. O. Box 528, Zomba Tel: 01 524698

Email: vseyani@sdnp@sdnp.org.mw

44. Mr Kempton Managaliso Chavula Director of Crop Production Ministry of Agriculture

P. O. Box 30145 Lilongwe

Tel: 01 789033 ext 3013 Fax: 01 788803

Email: cropsdepartment@agriculture.gov.mw

45. Mr Geoffrey Kananji Chief Seed Specialist Chitedze Research Station

P. O. Box 158 Lilongwe

Tel: 01 707087 Fax: 01 707401

Email: gkananji@yahoo.com

46. Mr Singani Dalitso Kabambe PA for Minister of Agriculture Ministry of Agriculture, Irrigation and food Security P. O. Box 30134 Lilongwe

Tel: 01 789033 Fax: 01 789214

Email: dkabambe@yahoo.com

47. Dr Jeffrey H. Luhanga Controller of Agriculture Services Ministry of Agriculture

P.O. Box 30779, Lilongwe Malawi

Cell: 08823353 Email: ytluhanga@yahoo.com

48. Dr Lawrence B. Malekano Deputy Dean of Social Sciences Chancellor College and BioEroc

P. O. Box 403 Zomba

Tel: (265) 01 524 545 Fax: (265) 01 525 636

Email Imalekano@chanco.unima.mw

49. Mr Patrick Willie Khembo Managing Director Chemicals and Marketing

P.O. Box 1230 Blantyre

Tel: 01 670 600 Fax: 01 671 515

Email: pkhembo@chemicals.co.mw

50. Mr Paul Masache Lecturer University of Malawi, Polytechnic

Private Bag 303 Chichiri, Blantyre 3 Tel: 01 670 411 Email: pmasache@poly.ac.mw

51. Mrs. Chipita Janet Mzungu Quality Assurance Manager Unilever South East Africa

P.O. Box 5151 Limbe Tel: (265) 01 641 100 Fax: (265) 01 645 720 Email: chipita.mzungu@unilever.com

52. Mr Carl Lopes Marketing Manager Farmers World Ltd

> P.O. Box 40294 Kanengo

Tel: (265) 01 710 518/180 Fax: (265) 01 710 070

Email: clopes@farmersworld.net

53. Mrs. Felistus Patience Chipungu Chief Agricultural Research Scientist Bvumbwe Agricultural Research Station

P.O. Box 5748,Limbe Cell: 09 933 411

Fax: 01 471 527 Email: felichipungu@yahoo.com or

horticulture.mw@malawi.net

54. Mr Dominic Albert Nkhoma Economist Ministry of Health P.O. Box 30377, Lilongwe 3 Tel:01789400 Email: dominicnkhoma@yahoo.co.uk

55. Mrs. Jocelyn Rowena Webster Executive Director Consultant

P. O. Box 873, Irene Centurion South Africa

Tel:0126672689 Fax:0126671920

Email: Probio@mweb.co.za

56. Dr David Keetch Director Goldamer Consulting

> P. O. Box 39763 Faerie Glen

1122 Water poort Street Pretoria 0043

Tel:0120014191 Fax:0129914191

Email: Goldamer@mweb.co.za

 Dr Roy Bhima Deputy Director (Research Planning) Dept of National Parks & Wild life

P. O. Box 30131 Lilongwe Tel:01752671 Fax;01757584

Email: dnpw@malawi.net

58. Mr Felix Thom Mtonda Programme Officer Oxfam

> P. O. Box 182 Mulanje

Tel:01466340 Fax:01466007

Email: fmtonda@oxfam.org.uk

59. Mr Ian Namoni Kumwenda MASSIP Coordinator P. O. Box 30134

> Lilongwe Tel:01789033

Fax:01752186 Email: inkumwenda@malawi.net

60. Mr Mcpherson Baxtone Matewele Scientific Officer National Research Council of Malawi

P. O. Box 30745, Lilongwe Tel: 01 771 550\01 771550

Email: mmatewere@yahoo.co.uk

61. Mr Symon Osman Mandala Senior Scientific Officer National Council of Malawi

P. O. Box 30745, Lilongwe Tel: 01 774869 Fax: 01 772431 Email: mandalamphatso@yahoo.com

nrcm@sdnp.org.mw or psrst@sdnp.org.mw

62. Dr Herschel Weeks Chief of Party IFDC/AIMs Project

> P/Bag 353, Lilongwe 3 Tel: 01 773 109/901

Fax: 01 775 698 Email: hweek@ifdc.org

 63. Dr C. Mataya Policy Economist IFDC/AIMs Project

> P/Bag 353, Lilongwe 3 Tel: 01 773 109/901

Fax: 01 775 698 Email: cmataya@ifdcmw.org

64. Mr Costa Mwale Agronomist IFDC/AIMs Project

> P/Bag 353, Lilongwe 3 Tel: 01 773 109/901

Fax: 01 775 698 Email: cmwale@ifdcmw.org

65. Mr Justice Chimgonda Training Co-ordinator IFDC/AIMs Project

> P/Bag 353 Lilongwe 3

Tel: 01 773 109/901 Fax: 01 775 698

Email: jchimgonda@ifdcmw.org

 Mrs. Theresa Wazingwa Banda Deputy Director of Clinical Services (Nutrition) Ministry of Health

P.O. Box 30377, Lilongwe 3 Cell: 08 873 481

Fax: 01 789 431 Email: mwenechos@malawi.net

 Mrs. Getrude Lynn Hiwa Assistant Chief Parliamentary Drafts Person Ministry of Justice

P/Bag 333 Lilongwe 3

Tel: 01 788 411/768 Fax: 01 788 332

Email: hiwagl@malawi.gov.mw

68. Mr Dalitso Richard Kafumbata Lecturer in Genetics and Biotechnology Chancellor College

P.O. Box 280 Zomba

Tel: 01 526 346 Fax: 01 524 046

Email: dkafumbata@chanco.unima.mw

69. Mr Bashir Essa Sama National Depots Manager Rab Processors Ltd

P.O. Box 30806 Lilongwe 3

Tel: 01 712 095 Cell: 08 824 703

Fax: 01 710 405

70. Mr Chikosa Moses Banda Law Lecturer/Deputy Head of the Department of Fundamental Law Chancellor College

P.O. Box 280, Zomba Tel: 09 956 956

Fax: 01 524 046 Email: cmuban@chanco.unima.mw

71. Mr Raphael Peter Kabwaza Director of Environmental Affairs P/Bag 394, Lilongwe 3

Tel: 01 771 111 Fax: 01 773 379

Email: ekabwaza@sdnp.org.mw

72. Mr Mphamba Wayera Kumwenda Curator of Gardens National Herbarium and Botanic Gardens of Malawi

P.O. Box 528, Zomba Tel: 01 525 145

Fax: 01 524 108 Email: mwkumwenda@nhbg.org 73. Mr Emmanuel Ndubisi Maduagwu Professor of Biochemical Toxicology Department of Biochemistry College of Medicine

P/Bag 360 Blantyre 3

Tel: 01 671 911 Email: emaduagwu@yahoo.com

74. Mr Teddie Hafiz Kamoto Principal Forestry Officer (Marketing and Licensing) Department of Forestry

P.O. Box 30048 Lilongwe 3

Tel: 01 771 000 Fax: 01 774 268

Email: jkamoto@sdnp.org.mw

 75. Mr Kelly Munsaka Second Secretary (P&T) Zambia High Commission

P.O. Box 30138 Lilongwe

Cell: 09 956 010 Email: kelmun@sdnp.org.mw

76. Prof. Richard K.D. Phoya Dean Post Graduate Studies Bunda College of Agriculture

P.O. Box 219 Lilongwe

Fax: 01 277 365

Phase I: Situation Analysis and Stakeholder Views - Malawi

77. Mr Thouse R. Odala Principal Secretary Natural Resources and Environmental Affairs P/Bag 350 Lilongwe 3 Cell: 08 823 330 Email: trodala@malawi.net 78. Dr Gift Wiseman Wanda Deputy Director Department of Animal Health and Livestock Development P.O. Box 2096 Lilongwe 3 Tel: 01 753 038 Fax: 01 751 349 Email: gwanda@sdnp.org.mw 79. Mrs. Wilma Roscoe **IFDC/AIMs Project** P/Bag 353 Lilongwe 3 Tel: 01 773 901/109 Fax: 01 775 698 Email: wroscoe@ifdcmw.org 80. Dr Maria Wanzala **IFDC/AIMs Headquarters** P.O. Box 2040 Muscle Shoals, Alabama 35662 USA

Tel: +1-256-381-6600 Fax: +1-256-381-7408 Email: mwanzala@ifdc.org 81. Dr K. Wiyo CTO USAID P.O. Box 30455 Lilongwe 3 Tel: 01 772 455 Fax: 01 773 181 82. Mr W.G. Lipita Director Department of Animal Health and Livestock Development P.O. Box 2096 Lilongwe 3 Tel/Fax: 01 751 349 83. Mr D. Jevant Central Poultry 2000 Ltd P.O. Box 765 Lilongwe 84. Mr P.A. Makina NFRA P/Bag B450 Lilongwe 3 Tel: 01 713 902 85. Dr R.B. Pendame **Principal Secretary** Ministry of Health

P.O. Box 30377 Lilongwe 3 Tel: 01789400 86. Mrs. L.L. Setshwaelo

Resident Representative FAO

P.O. Box 30571 Lilongwe 3 Tel: 01 773 255